
 
 

 
 



2024 Church Events 
 

Worship 

 
 

 
 

Book Sale 

2 
 
 



 
 

Roof Project 
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Property Cleanup 

 

 
 

Food Drive                                        Pride Parade 
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Annual Meeting February 2nd, 2025 at 11:45 am 

 

Agenda 
​
 

●​ Call to Order - Donna Smith, Council President  

●​ Opening Prayer - Pastor Sara Funkhouser  

●​ Affirmation of Quorum (10% of Voting Members Present) 

●​ Approval of Agenda 

●​ Minutes from January 28th, 2024 Annual Meeting  

●​ Reports for 2024 - Presented as Printed  

●​ Preliminary Nominating Report - Donna Smith  

●​ New Business: 2025 Budget & Roof Funding Update  

●​ Questions & Answers  

●​ Prayer & Benediction - Pastor Sara Funkhouser  

●​ Adjourn  
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Annual Congregational Meeting 

January 28th, 2024 11:30 am 
 

1.​ Call to Order – by Donna Smith council President at 11:30 am 
2.​ Opening Prayer – Pastor Sara Funkhouser 
3.​ Affirmation of Quorum (10% of Voting Members) – Quorum declared present by 

Donna Smith with 21 members in physical attendance. 
4.​ Approval of Agenda - Motion to approve agenda made by Elaine Hardin, 

seconded by Julie Moe and approved by members present.  
5.​ Minutes from February 5th, 2023 Annual Congregational Meeting – Motion to 

approve minutes made by Mary Hinderliter, seconded by Andrew Wesley and 
approved by members present. 

6.​ Preliminary Nominating Report – Council member terms as follows. Motion to 
approve terms of council made by Diane Chapman, seconded by Laurie Meade 
and approved by members present 

Laurie Meade – departing council  
Kris Johansson – beginning 2 year term  
Donna Smith – renewing 2 year term 
Dave Cederberg – renewing 2 year term 
Keiko Long – renewing 2 year term 
Marilyn Enloe – serving 1 more year (to fulfill 2 year term) 
Lollie Ellingson – serving 1 more year (to fulfill 2 year term) 

7.​ New Business: 2024 Budget and Roof Plan – changes since publication.  
a.​ Budgets are the same, but budget 2 includes 2 yr plan to save money for 

roof replacement 
b.​ 5700 to do a repair 
c.​ Bids in from 4 different companies 
d.​ Discussion has occurred on how to fund replacement 
e.​ Possibility of considering a loan. 

 
ON THE HORIZON 

a.​ Copier Costs – contract ends in NOV 
b.​ Possibility of getting 20-30,000 grant for food ministry 
c.​ Andrew – any other items that need maintenance. 

i.​ Plumbing fixed 
ii.​ Roof is only big issue 

iii.​ A frame still good, needs moss removed 
 
QUESTIONS 

a.​ Admin Expenses. Why some went up and some went down? (Lynne Greenup) 
i.​ Didn’t budget enough for copier last year. Upped it for this year’s budget. 
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We were on the hook for a late fee that increased  
ii.​ Zoom breeze tech charges were realigned. They were in outreach, moved 

them more appropriately to admin expense. 
iii.​ New Bookkeeper named Lauren, UCC and 3-4 church episcopal, catholic. 

Specialized in churches. She is local, and can meet with Treasurer and 
council. 

iv.​ Big increase 66203 - Custodial company changes. Started in January. The 
increase in custodian costs through the change would have been incurred 
regardless since we would  

b.​ Are we still covered by insurance?  
i.​ Covered at a much lower coverage. (Mary)  

c.​ Will new Janitorial company include changing lights?  
i.​ Council will inquire. If not, we will make plans to cover that task. (Gordon) 

 
8.​ Donna Calls for Vote  
a.​ Budget 1 – motion to accept made by Gordon, seconded by Andrew 

i.​ Motion accepted. 
ii.​ Motion to repair $6000 / Motion to replace 56,000 20 yrs guarantee 

iii.​ Motion made by Gordon to postpone final decision on roof action. Andrew 
seconded the motion. Bids to be finalized and research on loan terms will 
be made by council prior to a vote. 

9.​ Closing Prayer by Pastor Sara Funkhouser 
10.​Meeting adjourned by Donna Smith at 12:20 pm. 
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Annual Report from Pastor Sara Funkhouser: 
 

2024 was a whirlwind of a year, and it has been special to spend time reflecting on 
everything that we did as a community this past year. One of the reasons that I fell in 
love with this congregation during my interview was the commitment to living out our 
mission statement of “actively sharing Christ’s love in community.” Here are a few 
highlights of our ministry together in 2024:  

●​ Celebrated the life of our beloved member Sharon 
●​ Received food pantry donations from Broadview-Thomson and Whittier 

Elementary  
●​ Supported Compass, Broadview-Thomson, and Foss Home and Village with 

money from our endowment fund  
●​ Replaced our flat roof and have raised over $15,000 of our $50,000 goal to fund 

that project  
●​ Confirmed three of our youth: Audrey, Daniel, and Emma  
●​ Continued to welcome Foss residents for worship  
●​ Studied Acts together with Northwest Christian Church  
●​ Welcomed even more groups using our space for evening gatherings  
●​ Hosted events at Compass Broadview for the children and their families  
●​ Celebrated Christmas Eve with a joint worship at LMLC with Broadview 

Community UCC   
●​ Gathered for worship, Seekers, Book Club, Bible Study, Adult Forums, 

Confirmation, and Potlucks/Board Games  
 
In addition to everything that we did together, 2024 saw some changes to the way that 
my call is lived out within this community. Since July, I have been serving as the pulpit 
supply for Broadview Community UCC on Sunday mornings, as they discern their next 
steps forward. In December 2024, I also concluded two and half years of chaplaincy at 
Foss Home and Village following their sale and transition to Broadview Center.  
 
This transition out of chaplaincy will lead to my full-time presence at LMLC, and I am 
excited for the future of our ministry together, as I’ll have more time and energy to 
dedicate to the ministry happening in this place. As a part of my increased time at the 
church, one of my goals is to increase my participation with our two other community 
partners: Compass Broadview and Broadview-Thomson.  
 
While 2025 will look different in the way that I steward this congregation, thank you for 
your continued support and trust. It continues to be a great honor to serve this 
community, and I cannot wait to see what lies in store for us in this next year!  
 
Peace,  
Pastor Sara Funkhouser  

8 
 
 



 
Message from your Council President: 

 
Welcome 2025 and welcome to new beginnings at LMLC! 
 
It has been my pleasure to serve as your Council President this past year, and I look 
forward to continuing to serve in this role in 2025. 
 
LMLC's greatest accomplishment in 2024 has been the completion of the flat roof 
project.  Many thanks to all who pledged to finance this project!  
 
Other opportunities to come together in 2025 include setting aside the first Sunday of 
every month for a dialogue discussion,  the second Sunday of every month for a potluck 
and board games, the Lenten and Advent weekly meals and worship, as well as other 
activities that will be announced later in the year. 
 
By the end of December 2024, 96% of the congregation's pledges for 2024 were 
received.  Thank you to everyone for this great achievement!  In order to meet our 
annual budget essentials for 2025 we will need everyone to contribute the full amount 
of their 2025 pledges so that we can reach 100%of our goal!  
 
For the 2024 Stewardship Program we were asked what it means to be a member of 
Luther Memorial. For me, LMLC is part of my family. I have been a member of this 
church family for over 50 years.  Despite experiencing several ups and downs over the 
years, my church family has been so very special to me.  My church has always been 
there to support and help me, regardless of the issue.  
 
Thank you to everyone for your continued support, including Pastor Sara, our various 
committees, and our congregation, to help make 2024 a successful year!  
 
I look forward to continuing this work with all of you and experiencing an incredible year 
in 2025! 
 
Your Council President, 
Donna Smith 
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Luther Memorial Little Pantry Annual Report 2024: 
 

It is always a challenge to have enough food to put out each week so we thank Whittier 
Elementary for their annual food drive.  It gave us enough food to carry us through the 
summer.  Fall found us with the shelves empty but the congregation stepped up big time 
with monetary gifts and in-kind donations from our pantry shopping list. Thank you!  
Thank you also to Foss Home and Village for their Thanksgiving food drive; it also helped 
us to stretch our offerings each day.  In December we were again fortunate to be the 
recipients of Broadview-Thomson K-8’s food drive.  It was the most food we have ever 
received from them. This will help us stretch our food dollars and allowed us to offer a 
bigger variety of items. Thank you to the students, teachers and parents who made it 
happen.     
 
The pantry is empty most days so we know the need is great. Thank you, Luther 
Memorial, for keeping this ministry going.  We pray for each of our clients that they 
might find food security in the coming year. 
 
We continue to fill the pantry six days a week and that could only happen because of our 
great volunteers.  Thank you to our regulars Keiko Long, Marilyn Enloe, Vicki Cook, Mary 
Hinderliter, Diane Chapman and big thank you to Beverly Mueller who filled in for Diane 
and Mary while they recovered from surgery.   
 
Mary Hinderliter and Diane Chapman 
Pantry Coordinators  
 
 

Kris’s Story:  
I arrived at LM kicking and screaming because our family had just left Montana, where 
my dad had been a pastor for 18 years.  I was 13 years old at the time, and had lots of 
childhood friends that I left behind.  
 
Why I stayed is the other side of this equation to balance it out.  The warmth in 
accepting our family was wonderful. During high school getting involved with the "Come 
together Singers" lead by Kathy Nelson, and singing in the Choir with David Eddy, was a 
lot of fun.  After college and a few out of state jobs, I moved back to Seattle.  My mom 
was starting to lose her health and LM was still her favorite church.  So, I thought I would 
help support her by taking her to church at LM. 
 
What I love about LM is that there is a lot of love, care and concern for each other.   
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Elaine’s Story:  

When my husband retired, he volunteered for election duty.  He was paired with a tenor 
who insisted Gene come join the choir at LMC.  So we came and were warmly 
welcomed. We had found a new church home, a family that gathered us in.  

Diane C.’s Story:  

When Dick and I were married in 1970 we lived in an apartment in Ballard. We were 
married at St. John Lutheran Church where I was a member so it made sense that we 
would continue our church involvement there.  When we moved to Shoreline in 1972, 
we had a decision to make: start at a new church or go to Luther Memorial where Dick 
was still a member. Dick’s mom was a widow and just lost her father so we decided to 
support her and I joined Luther Memorial then. 

It has now been 52 years and I am still at Luther Memorial.  It is a great place to worship 
each Sunday and the service has wonderful music and great sermons. There are also 
many opportunities for community outreach. The people at Luther Memorial have been 
there for me through the ups and downs of my life when I needed them most.  I couldn’t 
ask for a more caring place to be a member. 

 
Property Committee Report: 

 
Work continues along the sidewalk on Greenwood Ave., but it looks closer to 
completion. Gordon has fixed another toilet in the men’s bathroom and ordered a gasket 
for a minor leak he discovered in the process. 
 
A window cling has been applied to a shattered window in the door leading out to the 
eastern entrance of the Narthex. It will be decided how to proceed to get the window 
replaced. Gordon will research his resources to get the cost of replacing the window. 
Another option would be to replace the door which may be the more cost-effective 
choice. We continue to thank Gordon for his continued support. There are also plans to 
install an interior door to the classroom to help with heat retention. 
 
The area around the western entrance has been cleared of leaves. The sidewalk by the 
parking lot entrance was repainted with yellow paint designating the no parking zone. It 
is being considered to add more lighting to both of our entrances by installing a dusk to 
dawn flood light at each door. 
 
Laurie Meade 
Marilyn Enloe 
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Mary and Eric’s Story: 
 
In the spring of 2012 my sister who resided in Mexico was diagnosed with a terminal 
illness.  With this heart breaking news, I knew our mom who was a resident at Foss 
Village, would need more spiritual support than Foss provided at the time.  On a whim 
one day after visiting mom, I ran the doorbell of the neighboring church—-not even 
realizing what denomination it was.  I was met by a kind office administrator who 
graciously showed me the best entrance for a wheelchair and what time Sunday service 
was held. With this information I remember saying “Mom I can’t take you every Sunday, 
but I will at least every other Sunday”.  She agreed and our visits began.  
 
We discovered a beautiful light filled sanctuary with smiles on the faces of those who 
eagerly greeted us PLUS a woman minister! Although we were not Lutheran, we very 
much felt spiritually at home. Every other Sunday soon grew into each Sunday with Eric 
joining us. Early on in our attendance, the wooden pews were rearranged to more easily 
accommodate mom’s wheelchair. That act of kindness really struck us and we knew we 
were surrounded by people living God’s love. In 2014 Eric and I became members of 
Luther Memorial Lutheran Church.  
 

Laurie’s Story:  

When we moved into the home we still live in, we had three young daughters and 
were looking for a church to bring our girls up in. After trying a few, we felt really 
comfortable with Pastor Rod and the people who greeted us at the service we attended. 
No immediate pressure to join and contribute, just a welcome. 

           ​What I love about Luther Memorial is still the welcome for all, the long-time 
friendships, the service and all we accomplish for the community.  

Ida’s Story:  

               A resident, Elaine, at my new home at Ida Culver Broadview House learned I was 
Lutheran and invited me (offered me a ride) to LMLC AND introduced me. I really liked 
how friendly and energetic the members were. They gave me opportunities to help, but 
did not press when I explained my circumstances of grief, burnout, and exhaustion. 

           ​I really like Pastor’s sermons, and her voice when she sings the Great 
Thanksgiving. I love the positive energy and “can do” feeling and the space in the church. 
Also singing old, familiar hymns most of the time and familiar liturgy. I love the music, 
especially Cynthia’s playing and postludes, and the liturgies. I also like the stone wall. 
And the positive, supportive feelings (inviting, but not pushy) in many big and small 
ways.  
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2025 Proposed  Budget 
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Actively Sharing Christ’s Love in Community through the 2025 Budget:  

​ The 2025 Proposed Budget can feel a bit overwhelming, especially seeing the 
numbers in red. The biggest cause of that deficit increase is the loss of our chaplaincy 
contract with Foss Home and Village. However, when putting together this budget 
proposal, your Council remained committed to our mission of actively sharing Christ’s 
love in community by investing in a full-time pastor position, keeping the funding for our 
food ministry at its previous level, and reimagining the Helping Hands fund so that we 
can continue to provide support for our neighbors during difficult times. The Council also 
has kept its same percentage of giving to the Synod because these funds connect us to 
the work of the Synod, as well as the global network of Lutheran organizations.  
 
​ This budget is aspirational and missional, as it reflects the values of LMLC to be 
present in and serve the neighboring community.  We continue to believe that LMLC 
makes a difference in the lives of its members and our Broadview Community, and our 
proposed budget does its best to reflect that belief. We will continue to do everything 
we can to steward our funds well, without being afraid to use some of the growth in our 
Mission Growth Fund to support the needs of this community. 

14 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 

15 
 
 



Dave’s Story:  

Actively  Sharing Christ’s Love In Community 

Luther Memorial’s mission statement above cries out for member involvement.  
My own experience has been that the more I have been involved in my church activities, 
the richer my religious life has been.  While this is different than my faith, it is certainly 
supportive of my faith.  During my adult life, I have been associated with more small 
congregations than larger ones.  My experience has been that, of necessity, a greater 
percentage of members in small congregations are active in stewardship by involvement.  
There isn’t a bunch of other members to whom they can leave it. 

As Treasurer, I appreciate the stewardship of our offerings.  However, for me, and, 
I suspect for probably all Luther Memorial members, the most fulfilling moments are 
from our stewardship of active participation and not the writing of a check. 

I embrace Luther Memorial’s mission statement - even as I fall short of what I 
would like to do.  I am impressed with how much other members have embraced the 
mission statement (possibly without even thinking about it).  With such member 
commitment, I value being a part of the Luther Memorial community and its 
stewardship of involvement.  

Lollie’s Story:  

Luther Memorial has been my church home for 46 years. A place that has seen 
me through many of life’s stages. Weddings, children, baptisms, confirmations, divorce, 
and the passing of many loved ones. 

           ​What I found here at Luther Memorial is peace, love, and community. I am 
excited to continue my faith journey here and I am proud to carry on the legacy of 
actively sharing Christ’s love in community. With good stewardship, we make it possible 
to continue this tradition.  

Pastor Sara’s Story:  
​ When I started Seminary in Iowa, I never imagined that the Spirit would bring me 
out to a congregation in Seattle, WA. I had assumed that once my internship ended, I’d 
be sent back to a congregation in the Midwest, but I asked the Northwest Synod to 
consider keeping me. Thank goodness, they decided to keep me, and Andy from the 
Synod office called me with a potential call opportunity.  
​ That congregation was Luther Memorial, and I knew as soon as I read the 
paperwork that I was interested in being considered as the new pastor here. I especially 
loved the mission statement and hearing the stories about why people loved being a 
part of this congregation. Thank you for continuing to share those stories with me, and I 
give thanks to God that I get to serve as the pastor for this amazing place!  
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Phyllis’s Story:  

Hi fellow Christians and Luther Memorial members,  
 
Each Sunday, I worship with you. You don’t see me, but I see you through the magic of 
YouTube. 
 
On the corner of 130th St. and Greenwood Avenue N., where the apartments are now 
standing, there was a school known as the Lutheran Bible Institute. At this school, there 
was a chapel, which Luther Memorial rented for their worship space. I joined Luther 
Memorial at that time, the year 1955. During the spring of 1957, on a rainy Sunday, the 
entire Luther Memorial congregation marched, with Seattle Police on motorcycles 
escorting us, from the chapel to the new church building and had the first worship 
service in the space we use today.  
 
Since that time, Luther Memorial has been a caring church for the Broadview 
community, Pacific Northwest Synod, ELCA, and for Lutheran World Relief. As a 
congregation, we care for our members, feed the hungry, work with 
Broadview-Thomson school, respond to local appeals for help, make health kits to send 
around the world, and made possible the building of a low-income apartment house on 
our former parking lot.  
 
Now is the time to stand up, cheer, clap our hands, and shout hallelujah for the work 
well done and for what the future holds for Luther Memorial.  
 
Blessings to each one of you.  
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